
 

April 26, 2021 

Dear Senate Leaders,  

S.B. 1037 An Act Concerning Solid Waste Management provides a comprehensive and fair update to our state’s 
container deposit law. It will increase recycling in Connecticut, expand container redemption options for consumers, 
save municipalities and taxpayers money, create green jobs, and reduce litter removal and solid waste disposal costs. 

Since 1980, Connecticut’s bottle bill has successfully captured billions of single-serve beverage containers, saving 
taxpayers millions in recycling costs over time. Unfortunately, the bottle bill has not been updated in decades and the 
program urgently needs modernization. As a result, Connecticut now has the lowest performing deposit system in the 
world, with a redemption rate on covered containers around 49% (a 44% drop in container recycling from where the 
program was in 2001).  

The environment, community members, and municipal solid waste budgets bear the costs of our outdated bottle bill. 
The system has not been updated over time to keep up with changing market trends and inflation: the 5-cent deposit 
has not been increased since 1980, handling fees are abnormally low, and many popular beverages are not included in 
the program. Therefore, consumers are not motivated to redeem their deposits, redemption centers are struggling to 
remain in business, and consumers have fewer convenient options for redemption than ever.  

Unfortunately, the costs of managing this waste falls on cash-strapped municipalities, more and more containers are 
ending up in the trash and in Connecticut’s waste incinerators, and we have a growing litter problem affecting our 
communities and open spaces.  

 

S.B. 1037 provides a solid solution we must implement now.  These steps are a proven formula for modernizing a bottle 
redemption program.  

 

• Phase 1 (July 2021)- raises the handling fees that support the cost of doing business. This step will greatly 
expand the number of redemption locations in the state by incentivizing small business owners to open 
redemption centers, and helping retailers improve their redemption facilities.  This stage also requires retail 
chains with 10 or more locations in Connecticut to install redemption machines, to offer additional convenient 
redemption points throughout the community.  

 

• Phase 2 (January 2022)- raises the refundable deposit value from 5 cents to 10 cents. The deposit increase will 
motivate consumers to redeem their containers and produce an immediate increase in container recycling. 
States with 10 cent deposits enjoy redemption rates between 80-90%. Higher redemption rates mean more 
efficient recycling, reduced costs for towns, and less litter. It will also create an increased demand for more 
bottle return points.  
 

• Phase 3 (July 2022)- expands coverage to non-carbonated beverages, including juices, teas, sports drinks and 
liquor ‘nips’. Studies in other states show that higher redemption rates are achieved when higher deposit 
amounts are combined with expanded container coverage. 



 

A modernized bottle bill enhances consumer convenience. S.B. 1037 requires large retailers to provide Reverse Vending 
Machines and allows for alternative technologies, including innovative ‘bag drop’ services. This creates a more profitable 
business model that will encourage investment into new bottle-return businesses. It also maintains existing 
requirements for all retailers that sell deposit containers to accept returns unless a redemption facility is located within 
one mile. 

 

S.B. 1037 is an important step toward cleaning up the environment, regaining control over our recycling 
infrastructure, and protecting ourselves against climate change. If we do not update the bottle bill, the rising cost of 
recycling may result in an increase in deposit containers sent to the landfill or incinerated - alternatives that 
disproportionately affect the already overburdened communities where these facilities operate. This trend has already 
begun: DEEP’s own data shows that over 20,000 tons of deposit-bearing PET plastic bottles alone are wasted every year 
in Connecticut, much of which is destined to be burned, emitting PCBs, mercury, and dioxins.   

 
We, the undersigned, urge immediate passage of S.B. 1037: An Act Concerning Solid Waste Management. All of 
Connecticut’s citizens have a right to litter-free open spaces and waterways, clean streets, and clean air. A modernized 
bottle bill as outlined in S.B 1037 provides for a more efficient and equitable deposit system, while creating green jobs 
and saving taxpayers money.  

 

For additional information, please see our informative bottle bill 4 pager and FAQ documents. 

 
Respectfully Submitted, 

 

Connecticut Bottle Bill Works Coalition Steering Committee 

 

 

Undersigned; 

 
Municipal Sponsors 
 
Matthew S. Knickerbocker, First Selectman 
Town of Bethel 
 
Fred Camillo, First Selectman 
Town of Greenwich 
 
Mayor Ben Florsheim 
City of Middletown 
 
Mayor Justin Elicker 
City of New Haven 
 
Michael Urgo, First Selectman 
Town of North Stonington 
 
Pete Hess, Mayor 
Borough of Naugatuck 
 
Jim Marpe, First Selectman 
Town of Westport, CT 

 

 

 

https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5b72eb5b8ab7222baffc8dbb/t/6070a06c94fda2250ff93c26/1617993836243/CT+Bottle+Bill+4+pager+FINAL_040721.pdf
https://www.ctlcv.org/uploads/6/2/0/1/6201942/factsheet_-_modernizing_ct_bottle_bill_040721.pdf


NGO Partners 
 
Shirley McCarthy, Chair  
Branford Clean Energy Ad Hoc Committee 
 
Meg Kilgore and Julie Wagner 
BYO Branford 
 
Jeanine Behr-Getz 
BYO Greenwich 
 
Elizabeth Raisbeck 
BYO Groton 
 
Juliet Cain 
BYO Darien 
 
Fran Brady 
BYO Madison 
 
Lynn Canaan 
BYO New Canaan 
 
Wendell Livingston 
BYO Norwalk 
 
Samira Fink 
BYO Stamford 
 
Louis Rosado Burch, Connecticut Program Director 
Citizens Campaign for the Environment 
 
Anne Hulick 
Clean Water Action 
 
Patrick M. Comins, Executive Director 
Connecticut Audubon Society 
 
Sharon Lewis, Executive Director 
Connecticut Coalition for Environmental Justice 
 
Tom Swan, Executive Director 
Connecticut Citizens Action Group 
 
Betsy Gara, Executive Director 
Connecticut Council of Small Towns 
 
Lori Brown, Executive Director 
Connecticut League of Conservation Voters 
 
Connecticut Public Interest research Group (ConnPIRG) 
 
Kelsey Wentling, CT River Steward 
Connecticut River Conservancy 



Susan V. Collins 
Container Recycling Institute 
 
Kevin Budris, Staff Attorney 
Conservation Law Foundation 
 
Chris Phelps, State Director 
Environment Connecticut 
 
Nancy Alderman, President 
Environment and Human Health, Inc. 
 
Leticia Colon de Mejias, President- Green Eco Warriors 
CEO- Energy Efficiencies Solutions 
 
Aimee Petras, Program Director 
Farmington River Watershed Association 
 
Kristi Vitelli, Environment Committee Chair 
Glastonbury TALK 
 
Sally Davies 
Greenwich Recycling Advisory Board 
 
Selectperson Jill Oberlander, Co-Chair  
Greenwich Sustainability Committee 
 
Terri Eickel 
Interreligious Eco-Justice Network 
 
John C. Hall, Executive Director  
The Jonah Center for Earth and Art 
 
Carol Reimers, President 
League of Women Voters of Connecticut 
 
Pua Ford, President 
League of Women Voters, Amity  
 
Jean Rabinow, President  
League of Women Voters, Bridgeport Area 
 
Clara Sartori, President 
League of Women Voters, Darien 
 
Elise Low, President 
League of Women Voters, East Shore 
 
Margaret Mary Fitzgerald and Bryce Perry, Co-Presidents 
League of Women Voters, Fairfield 
 
Kamla Srinivasan and Ellen Carter, Co-Presidents 
League of Women Voters, Glastonbury 



Sandra Waters, President,  
League of Women Voters, Greenwich 
 
Libby Swietek, Executive Board Chair 
League of Women Voters of Greater Hartford 
 
Diane Hoffman, Convener 
League of Women Voters, Hamden/ North Haven 
 
Kerwin Mayers, President 
League of Women Voters, Litchfield County 
 
Mary O'Brien, President 
League of Women Voters, New Britain Area 
 
Micaela Porta, President 
League of Women Voters, New Canaan 
 
Maria Lamberto, Steering Committee 
League of Women Voters, New Haven  
 
Susan Ulino, Convener,  
League of Women Voters, Northeastern CT  
 
Judy Griesmann, Convener 
League of Women Voters, Northern Fairfield County  
 
Laura Smits and Deb D'Arinzo, Co-Conveners 
League of Women Voters, Norwalk 
 
Kim O'Rielly, President,  
League of Women Voters, Redding 
 
Marilyn P. Carroll, President 
League of Women Voters, Ridgefield 
 
Irene Weiss, President and Voter Services 
League of Women Voters of Southeastern CT 
 
Helen deKeijzer, Convener 
League of Women Voters, Weston 
 
Celeste LaCroix, President 
League of Women Voters, Westport 
 
Tina Gardner, Convener 
League of Women Voters, Wilton  
 
Kathy Carroll, Convener 
League of Women Voters, Windsor/North Central CT 
 
Virginia D. Walton, Recycling Coordinator 
Town of Mansfield 
 



Kim O’Rourke, Recycling Coordinator 
City of Middletown 
 
Abigail Roth, Ward 7 Alder 
City of New Haven 
 
Steve Winter, Ward 21 Alder 
City of New Haven 
 
Louise Washer 
Norwalk River Watershed Association 
 
Brenda Watson, Executive Director 
Operation Fuel 
 
Mitch Goldblatt, Chair 
Orange Recycling Committee 
 
Rick and Kate Ross 
Redemption Centers of America 
 
Alicea Charamut, Executive Director 
Rivers Alliance of Connecticut 
 
Lesley Korzennik 
Rowayton Historical Society 
 
Alex Rodriguez, Climate Advocate 
Save the Sound 
 
Barbara Bettigole, Chair 
Salisbury/Sharon Transfer Station Recycling Advisory Committee 
 
Samantha Dynowski 
Sierra Club, Connecticut Chapter 
 
Betty Ball 
Skip the Plastic Norwalk 
 
Jack Eagan, Chair 
Surfrider Connecticut Chapter 
 
Terri Cain, Chair 
Sustainable Guilford Task Force 
 
Julie DesChamps 
Waste Free Greenwich 
 
Amy Kalafa, Chair 
Sustainable Weston 
 
Stephanie FitzGerald 
West River Watershed Coalition 
 



Dana Gips 
Wilton Go Green 
 
Aaron Goode 
New Haven Bioregional Group 
 
  

 
 
 
CC:   CT House of Representatives, Democratic and Republican Caucus Leadership 
         CGA Environment Committee leadership 


